INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 23 OCTOBER 2003 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillors C S Bowman, Mrs Crookdake, Dodd, Ms Glendinning (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Rutherford), Glover, Miss Martlew and im Thurn.

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Earp attended the meeting as an observer.


Councillors Bloxham (Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport), Farmer, Mrs Geddes (Portfolio Holder for Corporate Resources), Robinson and Weber attended the meeting during consideration of Agenda item A.1 – Carlisle Water Upgrade presentation.

IOS.83/03
CHAIRMAN
In the absence of the Chairman, Councillor Miss Martlew (Vice-Chairman) took the Chair.


IOS.84/03
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Aldersey and Mrs Rutherford.

In addition, Councillors Mrs Bowman, Firth, Mrs Mallinson, Mitchelson, Morton, Mrs Parsons, Mrs Prest, K Rutherford, Scarborough, Mrs Southward,  Weedall and County Councillor Young submitted apologies in respect of Agenda item A.1 – Presentation – Carlisle Water Upgrade.

IOS.85/03
AGENDA

RESOLVED – That Agenda item A.9 (Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Performance Indicator Report – 1st Quarter 2003/04) be moved up the Agenda and considered at item A.7.


IOS.86/03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting any item on the Agenda.

IOS.87/03
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on 11 September 2003 were noted.

IOS.88/03
PRESENTATION – CARLISLE WATER MAINS REPLACEMENT PROGRAMME

All Members of the City Council had been invited to attend the meeting for this item of business, together with County Council Members representing the Carlisle District.

The Chairman welcomed to the meeting Mr Jeremy Robinson (Project Implementation Manager, United Utilities) who was to give a presentation on forthcoming water upgrade work within the City, together with Mr Ian Watson (Contract Engineer) and two assistant Contract Managers from the contractors Alfred McAlpine who were in attendance.

Mr Robinson commenced by advising that clearly the rehabilitation of the existing cast iron water mains would be disruptive, but wished to stress that these works represented a significant investment in the structure of water mains within Carlisle.  

Between 2000 and 2005, United Utilities planned to replace over 4000 km of old cast iron pipes throughout the North West region.  In Carlisle over the next 15 months work was planned to upgrade 55 km of cast iron mains and replace with plastic pipes at a cost of £4m.

Mr Williams then circulated to the Committee copies of an information pack included within the Appendices to which were:

· Plan of approved schemes

· Letter delivered to customers

· Pre information pack

· Fortnightly press release

· Shut off card

· Post information pack

· Plan of possible future schemes

Projects were identified and prioritised through instances of corrosion, discoloured water, customer complaints and sample failure, all of which were measured against water quality criteria. 

The NMSO Contract Strategy included a five year contract period (coinciding with 5 year investment plans), split into 4 large areas (North, South, East and West).   The contractor in each area undertakes all repair and maintenance work and all rehabilitation of the water mains.  McAlpines Infrastructure Services was the contractor for the North area.

Mr Robinson commented that three projects had so far been approved for Carlisle - Currock, St Aidans and Botcherby/Harraby Wards and provided details of the timing of the works, length and costs involved.

The techniques to be employed were planned mainly to be no dig technique i.e. -

· Slip line: new pipe slipped inside existing cast iron pipe;

· PIM: old cast iron pipe broken and new pipe dragged into existing trench; and

· Sub coil thin wall lining: thin pipe slip lined into existing cast iron pipe.

Information would be conveyed to customers via –

· Letter drop prior to work commencing

· Information pack delivered 2 weeks prior to work

· Fortnightly press release 

· Water shut off cards

· Post information letter 

Numerous meetings had already taken place with United Utilities, McAlpines and Capita DBS and working time stipulations had been agreed (e.g. to avoid as far as was possible the Christmas period, traffic management on The Crescent, race meetings, football matches at Brunton Park and other major activities).

As to the future, all other parts of Carlisle (south of the river) would be water quality sampled between now and spring 2005.  If the sampling results indicated water quality problems then that would generate a lot more work, with any such work being approved in packages of 5 to 25 km.  If needs be Mr Robinson would be happy to come back and address the Committee at that time.

Detailed discussion then arose, during which various Members and the Head of Commercial and Technical Services raised a number of issues to which Mr Robinson and his colleagues responded, including:

1. It was confirmed that the customer help line number was 0845 746 2200.

2. Did work involve existing mains, new cross connections between mains or streamlining?

Work would certainly streamline the system.  The whole system would be designed using computer models.  Sometimes the work required would involve reconnection of existing services and, if necessary, would involve removal of the stop tap and reconnection to the boundary.

3. Concern that in Etterby Street all the trees had to be replaced because of root damage caused by previous works, there had been serious access problems during the works and cleaning up thereafter was inadequate.  It had taken 2 years to get United Utilities to admit responsibility.

In response it was advised that clearly work involving open cutting trenches in the vicinity of trees was fraught with danger.  However, improvements in the techniques used meant that damage to trees was now less likely to occur.  Access had been problematic on Etterby Street since people parked on the tarmac on both sides of the street, being a worst case scenario.  Reinstatement/cleaning up should be undertaken quickly and well.  If issues arose then people should report the same.

4. The rural area was also being inconvenienced at the present time.  Problems included businesses being left without water and losing custom, disruption and damage to road surface caused by lorries travelling to and from the new reservoir at Cumwhinton.  Many people had not been informed which caused a great deal of anger.

In response, it was confirmed that information pack should have been distributed in Wetheral in line with established practice.   Alternative supplies were made available to businesses where possible, in addition to which a standby service was available.

5. If, as a result of the works, an increase in pressure occurred which resulted in damage to appliances, how would that be rectified?

Whilst the works would result in an increase in water flow, there would not necessarily be a corresponding increase in pressure.  If problems did arise then plumbers, corgi engineers, etc would be present on site to address the same.

6. Were the reinstatement works monitored and inspected by United Utilities?

That was undertaken by the contract engineers as part of a wide range of audit procedures.  The Highway Authority would measure any defects affecting the highway.

7. How long would the new pipes last?

Life expectancy was at least 50 years.

8. Did partnership working include agencies such as the Health Authority, Social Services and Carlisle Housing Association and had they been advised of the planned works?

United Utilities had network controllers who had detailed knowledge of their particular patches, including customers with special needs or a disability or serious illness.   The Health Authority was included as a matter of course and including Social Services and Carlisle Housing Association was a sensible idea.  Mr Robinson undertook to make sure that they were informed.

9. Currock had a lot of social housing built in the 1930s, the wiring to some of which would have been modernised following the transfer of the stock to Carlisle Housing Association.  Although safety information on electrical earthing using metal water service pipes was included in the information pack, individual tenants would not always read it or feel empowered to take responsibility to ensure that the earthing and bonding was safe and effective.  Reassurance that United Utilities were in contact with the Association and indeed other Housing Associations/Landlords on that issue was sought.

That point would be taken on board and considered further following the meeting.

10. Would the costs involved in undertaking the works be passed on to the customer?

Any works undertaken had to be justified to the Drinking Water Inspectorate.  The Director General would decide whether prices could be raised by a % above inflation to fund United Utilities’ capital programme.   These works would be funded from the bills paid by all customers in the North West.

11. The current programme showed efficiencies in water supply.  Clearly expansion may occur in the south of the City during the next 50 years (i.e. the assumed  life time of the new pipes).  Had capacity been built into the system to enable it to cope with such an expansion over that period?

In response, it was confirmed that the system would cope with a certain amount of growth.

The Chairman then thanked Mr Robinson and his colleagues for their attendance which was greatly appreciated and for the presentation which had been most interesting and informative.

The Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport reiterated those sentiments.

RESOLVED – That the presentation be noted.

The meeting adjourned at 11.00 am and reconvened at 11.05 am.

IOS.89/03
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been the subject of call-in.

IOS.90/03
MONITORING OF THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented Report LDS.63/03 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 October 2003 – 31 January 2004) issues which fell within the ambit of this Committee.  

Dr Taylor commented that the items of business contained within the report had been drawn from the first Forward Plan published since implementation of the improvements requested by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee, namely the inclusion of an Overview and Scrutiny box within each Forward Plan item. 

RESOLVED –  That the Forward Plan (1 October 2003 to 31 January 2004) issues which fell within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

IOS.91/03
WORK PROGRAMME 2003/04

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented the Overview and Scrutiny Work Programme for 2003/04, which took into account matters scheduled to be dealt with by this Committee.

Dr Taylor explained the position as regards the various items of business.  

Referring to the item regarding Transport: Modal Balance in Carlisle which was to be the subject of a special meeting of the Committee on 15 January 2004, Dr Taylor advised that at the Chairman’s request feedback from the Park and Ride pilot scheme would be included.

In response to a Member’s question regarding abandoned vehicles, the Head of Environmental Protection Services advised that the Police should be the first point of contact when reporting such vehicles.  The Police would then fax his Unit and, depending upon the condition of the vehicle his staff would shift the vehicle within 24 hours.  If the value of the vehicle was sufficiently high then a 7 day Notice was required.

In response to a question from Dr Taylor, Mr Speirs advised that a report on the Climate Change Strategy was likely to be forthcoming early in the New Year.

RESOLVED – That the work programme be noted.

IOS.92/03
SUPPORTING COMMUNITIES BEST VALUE REVIEW

The Executive Director, Ms Mooney, submitted report CE.20/03 concerning the Supporting Communities Best Value Review.

Ms Mooney updated Members on progress achieved as regards the framework of the Review, a copy of which was appended to the report.  At this stage of the Review, the Review Team was already identifying the gaps which needed to be addressed and possibly incorporated within the ‘Options Appraisal’ element of the Review, which was scheduled for November.  

Though it was early to predict the outcome of the analysis of the evidence to be discussed at the next Review Team meeting on 27 October 2003, it was clear that there were certain initial indications which required to be pursued:

· A Council Policy on its role as Partner and the priority given to partnership work;

· The financial contribution, including ‘in kind’ support, given to the Council and its partnership work;

· Risk Assessment, including establishment of Exit Strategies for partnership projects led by the Council; and

· Performance Indicators which help measure the Council’s effectiveness in partnership work.

The Review Team proposed to undertake the consultation aspect of the Review in a number of ways, details of which were provided.  The Review Team further recognised that consulting with stakeholders would be a consistent theme of the Review which would follow through to the development and evaluation of the Improvement Plan.

The outcomes of the consultation exercise would be analysed mid to late November.

Members raised the following points:

· Was Carlisle Housing Association included?

· Was full co-operation forthcoming from the County Council, bearing in mind past problems in joint working on Overview and Scrutiny?  Would it be possible to report back specifically on that aspect of partnership working?

· It was proposed to compare with two other local authorities.  Would another one be useful?

In response, Ms Mooney advised that Carlisle Housing Association had not been included, but she would rectify that.  The County Council was co‑operating in the Review and Ms Mooney would be meeting with the Head of the Childrens Service the following week.   She would be happy to report further on that aspect to a future meeting.  It was difficult to get a comparator local authority for Sure Start.  Ms Mooney considered that two would be sufficient but, if necessary, the Review Team would look further afield than the North West.  

The Chairman thanked Ms Mooney for her report, commenting that the Review was progressing well and should produce a good model for future partnership working.

RESOLVED – (1) That progress with the Review be noted, and proposals for consultation approved.

(2) That the Executive Director report on partnership working with the County Council to a future meeting of this Committee.

IOS.93/03
SUBJECT REVIEW – ENVIRONMENTAL PERFORMANCE OF THE COUNCIL
The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented report OS.08/03 being the draft final report of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee following the Subject Review undertaken into the Environmental Performance of the Council.

Dr Taylor reminded Members briefly of the background to the matter, commenting that it was the internal aspect of the Council’s environmental performance with which the report was concerned.

Details of the main suggested outcomes were provided as regards –

· Improving Environmental Performance of the Council


(a) The need for a Green Housekeeping Plan

(b) Drawing up a Green Housekeeping Plan

· Aspects of Environmental Performance

(a) Resource Use

(b) Procurement and Purchasing 

(c) Travel Plans

· Environmental Management Systems and Performance Indicators

In conclusion, Dr Taylor commented that it was recognised that the Council had a commendable record in pursing environmental improvements both in terms of the service provided to citizens of Carlisle and as regards the internal environmental performance of the Council.

There was, however, evidence that the latter would benefit from a Green Housekeeping Plan – an overarching strategy that drew together individual initiatives and took a practical approach to examining where further improvements could usefully be made.  

Dr Taylor therefore suggested that Members may wish to recommend that the Executive develop a Green Housekeeping Plan at the earliest opportunity.  In the meantime, it was vital that the current Review of the Procurement Strategy was used as an opportunity to comprehensively ‘green’ the Authority’s purchasing.

In considering the matter, Members raised a number of points, including:

· Page 3 – the involvement and support of all staff was crucial to the improvement of our environmental performance. Some indication of how that could be achieved should be included.

· Page 4, second bullet point – some indication of how staff could be encouraged to reduce waste should be provided.

· Page 5 – the  review of the Procurement Strategy – could this Committee scrutinise that?

· Page 6 – “It must also be ensured that the effort to green purchasing is understood and applied across all Business Units”.  The importance of sensitive consultation with Managers and staff across the authority must be emphasised.

· Page 7 – The Head of Commercial and Technical Services would be meeting with other major employers in the City in early 2004 to explore the possibility of developing Green Transport Plans.  Mr Battersby should be asked to report back to this Committee thereafter.  In addition, the issue should be included within the Budget.

· Page 7 – the conclusion on ‘Green Travel Plans’ should be strengthened to make it clear that steps should be taken to develop a Green Travel Plan.

· Conclusion – could be more forceful and request a response from the Executive.  It was agreed that the Executive should be asked to agree to the funding of increased Officer resources from within this Budget round to undertake baseline assessments with a view to developing a Green Housekeeping Plan.

· Appendix 1 – Renewable Energy – the Civic Centre was basically a ten storey solar panel and the Council should at least explore options for renewable energy and solar panels.

In response, Dr Taylor commented that the Procurement Strategy was planned to go to Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee, however, Members could be invited to the meeting where it was to be discussed.    As regards the meeting concerning the development of Green Transport Plans, then Mr Battersby had said that he would like to invite Members to attend.

Dr Taylor would take on board the other suggestions mentioned above and circulate a revised draft of his report to Members, prior to it being submitted to the Executive.

Members congratulated Dr Taylor upon what was a very good report.

RESOLVED – (1) That Dr Taylor be requested to amend the report to take account of the issues raised above and circulate the same to Members of this Committee for agreement,  prior to its submission to the Executive.

(2) That the Executive be asked to agree to the funding of increased Officer resources from within this Budget round to undertake baseline assessments with a view to developing a Green Housekeeping Plan.

IOS.94/03
INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PERFORMANCE INDICATOR REPORT – 1ST QUARTER 2003/04

The Policy and Performance Officer submitted report SP.24/03 appraising Members of the Performance Indicator results reported for the first financial quarter of 2003/04 (1 April to 30 June 2003), pertaining to the Economic Prosperity and Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolios.

Dr Coleman then gave a presentation of that information, including:

(a) details of the Performance Indicator results for 2002/03 and feedback on these Indicators;

(b) outlined the next steps in Performance Management, which included:

(i)       establishing a reporting timetable;

(ii) reviewing the City Council’s Performance Indicators; and

(iii) improving and implementing new reporting formats

Members welcomed the Presentation and the proposed improvements in Performance Management.

In response to a Member’s question regarding Waste Management and the amounts collected, the Head of Environmental Protection Services advised that much of the information came from third parties and was impossible to collect on a quarterly basis.  Unaudited figures as regards garden waste for example could be made available for Members.  He did, however, assure Members that when the wider kerbside recycling scheme was up and running then tonnage figures would be available.

A Member indicated that he had found difficulty in understanding the data provided, expressing the view that an explanatory narrative would be of assistance to Members in future.  Dr Coleman acknowledged that initially such difficulties were not uncommon.  Her report did include a short narrative at the start and descriptions of the performance indicators were also included.  The Best Value Performance Plan was on the Council’s website and may be of assistance to Members.

The Chairman then thanked Dr Coleman for her presentation which had been informative and helpful.

RESOLVED – That the content of the report and the presentation be noted.

IOS.95/03
REFERENCE FROM THE EXECUTIVE – DOGS (FOULING OF LAND) ACT 1996 – EXTENSION OF DESIGNATED AREAS

The Executive had, at its meeting on 1 September 2003, considered a report from the Head of Environmental Protection Services (EPS.56/03) seeking to extend the current provisions of the Carlisle Dog Fouling Designated Areas Order 1997 so that the enforcement provisions would apply to the whole of the Carlisle City Council area.  

Exemptions, as stipulated within the Act, would remain i.e. agricultural land, common land (rural), mountain, moorland, marshland and heathland, woodland (commercial) and carriageways with a speed limit of above 40 mph and land running alongside them.

The Executive had decided (Minute Excerpt EX.198/03 refers) that it wished to apply the provisions of the Dogs (Fouling of Land) Act throughout the District by designating the whole of the Council’s area under the provisions of that legislation, and had referred the report EPS.56/03 to this Committee for consultation purposes.

The Head of Environmental Protection Services added that concern had existed as to whether Defra would be happy with the proposal.  Defra had the day before confirmed their agreement, subject to the proviso that the areas not to be included were stipulated.  The matter was being considered by the Council’s Solicitors, following which wide spread consultation would take place.  A presentation to this Committee or the Executive may be appropriate thereafter depending upon comments received.

A Member referred to the picnic area at junction 42 which was currently being improved and questioned whether that would be included.  Mr Speirs advised that the byelaws included public open space to which the public had access without payment and therefore it should be included.

Another Member recognised that the extension of the designated areas may have resource issues, potentially resulting in a deterioration in the service in the city area by default.  He suggested that the Executive be asked to investigate that issue with a view to providing additional resources for the service.

Mr Speirs stated that he would appreciate the Committee’s support in that regard.

RESOLVED – (1) That this Committee endorses the wish of the Executive to apply the provisions of the Dogs (Fouling of Land) Act 1996 throughout the district by designating the whole of the Council’s area under the provisions of that legislation.

(2) That the Executive be requested to investigate the resource issues emanating from such an extension with a view to providing additional resources to support the same.

IOS.96/03
PARTNERS’ RESPONSE TO JOINT COMMUNITY PLAN

There was submitted report SP.28/03 detailing the feedback received from stakeholders in Carlisle to the draft of the Carlisle and Eden Joint Community Plan. 

Ms Mooney, Executive Director, introduced the matter commenting that the report had since been amended.  The report was before the Committee today in order  to clarify that it was fulfilling the constitutional process of the Council.  There was a requirement for the report to be submitted to Overview and Scrutiny, with comments being fed back to the Executive in December and then to Council in January 2004 for approval as regards the content and principle of the Strategy.

Ms Mooney was acutely aware that the Strategy focussed on Eden and the need to overhaul it to ensure that Carlisle’s objectives were embedded within it.  The situation had arisen due to staff shortages within Strategic and Performance Services which meant that there had been no-one available in Carlisle to co-ordinate it.   Therefore the consultation period had been extended, with the launch being put back until March next year. 

Copies of the amended version of the report addressed to the Executive on 27 October 2003 (SP.27/03) were tabled for Members’ consideration.

Members of the Committee took some time to read through the amended report.

Members then raised the following concerns:

· Communities – the important issue of tackling poverty and deprivation had been omitted.

· Economy – Carlisle Housing Association had been undertaking innovative work in the South of the City on a broader basis that simply housing, in which the Local Strategic Partnership was involved, yet the development and retention of skills had not been included.

· Young People – lacking in detail and required to be more specific.

· Environment – there was no mention of air pollution or climate change.

· Transport – there was no mention of the Northern Development Route or the West Coast Main Line.

· Promoting Carlisle and Eden – no mention of education.

· It did not reflect efforts as regards the promotion of tourism, Sure Start or youth work.

· It was important that extensive input from Overview and Scrutiny in both Authorities was included.

· The standard of english needed to be improved upon.

Members acknowledged the staffing difficulties, but were of the view that the report was sadly lacking in depth, must be redrafted and submitted to a future meeting of this Committee for consideration.

Ms Mooney acknowledged the points raised, commenting that she and the Policy and Performance Officer could undertake the first overhaul together, including the incorporation of the Council’s Corporate Plan.  It also required to go through a consultation process with Business Unit Heads which may impact upon the timetable.

The Chairman stressed that Members would rather it was deferred than be asked to accept a Plan with which they were not happy.

RESOLVED – That the Executive Director be requested to arrange amendment of the report to reflect the concerns raised by Members and submit a revised version to this Committee on 4 December 2003.
IOS.97/03
PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT – PLANNING SERVICES – OCTOBER 2003

The Head of Planning Services presented report P.50/03 monitoring performance of the Planning Services Business Unit against the Service’s Business Plan.

Mr Eales commenced by explaining the composition, location and responsibilities of the Unit.  The Unit had been under increasing pressure from a significant increase in the number of planning and building control applications over the past two or three years.  In addition, changes to national legislation in respect of Development Plans would make significant changes to the way the Local Plan was prepared.

Details of the nine key challenges identified within the Business Plan were provided, together with an explanation of the corporate issues affecting the Unit, budget update and Best Value Performance Indicators.

Mr Eales then responded to Members’ questions.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

[The meeting ended at 12.55  pm]

